Community Preservation Committee

December 3, 2007

PRESENT

Members:  Mr. Hallin, Vice Chair; Ms. Dean, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Limbacher, Mr. McKain, Mr. Snow

Others:  Board of Selectmen- Rick Murray; Advisory Committee, Lisa Fenton, Scott Roberts; Conservation Commission- Steve Bjorkian; Water Resources, Jeff Rosen; PATH, Barbara Lydon; Stellwagen Bank- David Waldrip, Ben Lowrie-Haskell; Wildlands Trust-Gabriela Silva, Donald Blake; Ross Engineering- Paul Mirabito; Paul Norton, Mary Jenkins, Lyle Jenkins, Howie Kreutzberg, Jim Carey, Carole Redden, John Redden, Kathleen Hellman, Jane Petit, Edward Petit, Mary Alice Loring, Kenneth Loring, Barbara Lydon

I.  HEARINGS-

A.  MacDonald, First Cliff:  

Mr. Mirabito, who represented the MacDonald family, distributed material and displayed an overview of the property involved.  He noted that the application addresses three goals covered by the Community Preservation Act:  Open Space, Historical Preservation, and Recreation.  

The property is located north and south of McLain Drive and the MacDonalds propose that the Town purchase 4 acres of upland that abut town-owned land and salt marsh.  The town presently owns a beach area.  This open space, when added to the farm field and boat yard parking area, would give the Town access to 14+ acres.  

The recreational aspect would allow walking trails and beach and picnic areas.

The history of the site goes back to the 1800s, when Irish moss was harvested and dried.

There is presently no vehicle access to the site.  If the town purchases the area, kayaks and small boats could be separated from larger boats.  The beach and marsh areas are rich with marine life, and Stellwagen holds classes where the Coast Guard was formerly located.  Many grants are available for future work in the area.

Mr. Snow said he walked the property last year, and Mrs. Jenkins said the configuration of the proposal has since been changed.  Mr. McLaughlin is no longer the middleman, and the P & S agreement has been dissolved.  Much more land is now contiguous to land already owned by the Town.

Mr. Lowrie-Haskell indicated that Stellwagen still has a parking problem, and might be interested in leasing some land from the Town.

Mr. Snow asked if there are buildable areas and Mr. Mirabito said there are one or two sewer connections, but they would need frontage in order to build.  The Planning Board has said that the process as submitted was not correct and they would have to go through the subdivision process.

In response to a further question by Mr. Snow, Mr. Mirabito said it might be possible to build a single family and a duplex, but it would require a Form A.

Mr. Leavitt asked how the applicants had arrived at the $1.5 million asking price, and Ms. Jenkins said they sat down with Caldwell Bankers and considered the prices for ocean front on the cliffs.  

Mr. Snow said his opinion had been that the land was never proven buildable, and Mrs. Jenkins said the family did not want to see building there; they would prefer open space.

Mr. Mirabito noted that he was not involved last year, but he believed the biggest value was to the Town for access to all the acreage.

Mr. Hallin pointed out that all they could address at this time is potential use.  It would be necessary to go through the process to know what is, in fact, buildable.  Mr. McKain added that last year the board had discussed whether it would be worth spending the money on an appraisal.

Mr. Mirabito said he believed they could get permits, but it would be costly.

Ms. Jenkins asked if the expenses could be rolled into the price of the property.  She added that the price of the boat yard was $4 million and land in the area is selling for up to $1 million for a quarter of an acre.  

Mr. Limbacher noted that these are four acre lots, and Mr. Mirabito said that two lots each went for $800,000 on Crescent Avenue.  

Mr. Hallin pointed out that the Town cannot pay more than the appraised price, and Mr. Leavitt said that if CPC is seriously considering this purchase an appraisal is necessary.  He added that he is willing to seriously consider it if there is a dispassionate appraisal.  

Mr. Hallin asked if Sunset Road is a private way and was told that it is. Mrs. Jenkins added that if the Town buys it, it will belong to the residents of Scituate and people will be able to use it to walk their dogs, etc.  

Mr. Leavitt asked how realistic it is to consider part of the land as a beach area, as he feels it looks rather scrubby.

Mrs. Jenkins and Mr. Mirabito agreed that it is not sandy, but it would be usable for sun bathing and for swimming at high tide.  Many people already surf there during storms and kayakers and small boat owners use it.  This cannot continue if there is a private sale.

Mr. Limbacher asked why it would not be appropriate to put two houses there, and Mr. Mirabito said in that case residents of Scituate would no longer be able to use it.  Purchase by the town would open it up to many other uses.

Mr. Mirabito displayed an aerial photo and indicated where a marine park would be a great asset to this densely populated area.  

Mr. Snow said he was grateful that the owners gave the Town the opportunity to purchase the land before they develop it.  He added that it was also important to determine its value to the town.  Some of the abutters may object to increased traffic, etc.

Ms. Jenkins said they had held a neighborhood meeting and it was unanimously approved.  

Mr. Leavitt said he could understand why the MacDonalds and their neighbors want to keep it for open space, but he questions whether it is in the overall interest of the Town.  It is necessary to hear more from the Selectmen, Conservation Commission, Recreation Commission, etc. before going for an appraisal.  The issue should be examined in relation to all the needs of the Town.

Mr. Snow asked if the applicants ever pay for an appraisal.  

Ms. Jenkins said she had been to the Selectmen last year, and did not know if it was necessary to do so again.  If so, she would be glad to do this.

Mr. Leavitt said that Mr. Murray could apprise the Selectmen, Mr. Limbaugh will talk to the Planning Board, Mr. Leavitt to the Historical Society, and Mr. McKain to the Recreation Committee.

Mr. Murray noted that if CPC approves the application, then the Selectmen will review it.  Impact from Waterways would be helpful and the appraisal will be crucial.

Ms. Silva, of Wildlands Trust, noted that, value aside, the board should consider this an opportunity for the Town to acquire a unique piece of property.  The State has designated such acquisitions as highest priority for preservation, and she urges that it be looked at closely.  Regarding the appraisal, Ms. Silva said the Trust works with towns to get qualified independent appraisers.  They would want a point person to work with the landowners and the appraiser.

Mr. Carey, who was Chairman of the Waterways Committee, said he felt this would be a remarkable opportunity for the Town.  There is so much pressure to develop open space, and our grandchildren should have an opportunity to experience this property.  This is an opportunity to reclaim it and keep it from ever going back into private hands.  There once was a plan for a beach club and a marina on the site.  Now it is possible to obtain a 14 acre parcel that will be permanent.

Ms. Jenkins said that in 2000 the Planning Board did a plan that addressed the need for access to public lands.  This opens up an opportunity.  The original plan was for a park at the end of Edward Foster Road.  This application enhances our ability.  She will talk to David Ball about the history of the area.

Mr. Lowrie-Haskell said Stellwagen Bank acquired the old Coast Guard station in 1989 to conduct research.  They have submitted a letter of support for this proposal. The property is of great interest and would help them build a relationship with the Town.  There can be nature walks, and Stellwagen could develop signage and an educational kiosk regarding the significance of the area.  They also need a parking area, and would be interested in leasing the area where the Coast Guard had a fuel shed.

Mr. Hallin said the committee would get information from other boards and contact those interested if they have other questions.

Mr. Mirabito asked what CPC would look at to establish a value, and suggested they consider what can be done in the future.

B.  Water Resources:

Mr. Rosen displayed a map that had been developed over five years and said it was a wonderful resource.  Unfortunately, almost no one uses it because it has some errors.  It is important to know where the drinking waters sources are, and it is necessary to get a corrected map.  The Water Resources Committee wants to get all the stakeholders’ input into where the potential problems are, redigitalize the material, and send it to the State, then print and distribute it and make it available to boards, developers, etc.  They will provide training regarding the use of data.  The Town will be able to do a much better job regarding protecting water resources.  They are looking for potential areas of concern.

Mr. Leavitt said there is a letter in the file from Mr. Van Lentan, and asked what his objections are.  Mr. Rosen explained that Mr. Van Lentan feels it can be done for less money and that that the errors will get people out into the field where they will make good decisions.  

Mr. Rosen feels the errors need to be fixed.  If they cannot get people at Town Hall to use the maps, they might as well forget it.  Mr. Babbitt sees a tributary next to the Water Treatment Plant that is missing on the map.

Mr. Hallin observed that if we correct the deficiencies and update the map, it can be updated regularly if necessary.

Mr. Rosen agreed, adding that it should be updated every five or ten years.

Mr. Leavitt said he agreed, and that he felt the idea was a no-brainer.

Mr. McKain asked if the map errs on the side of more or less water.  Mr. Rosen said that, based on the USGS Survey, the errors are probably with location, not quantities.

Mr. Leavitt said Attorney Ohrenberger had told him he believes the update is necessary.

Mr. Bjorklund said the worst problem is the location of tributaries.  He forwarded information to the DEP.  There are two tributaries on his Deer Walk property.  He located them 400’ away from where they are shown on the map.  He has found other similar problems.

C.  PATH:  Mr. Hallin noted that in 2004-2005 a study had been done for Rails with Trails.  Ms. Lydon agreed, and said that the PATH continues the goals set for that study. She has lived on Hollett Street for twelve years and is aware of the need for safe routes to the schools.  She approached Mr. Fenton because of his expertise.  The conducted a study that resulted in a “Grand Loop” that would fit into the Town’s master plan.

The goal of the application is to provide non-motorized connectivity throughout the town.  This is already being realized on the Driftway area thanks to Rails with Trails.  People are taking their bikes as well as walking on the trails.

Mr. Fenton displayed slides and referred to an article in Newsweek stating that today’s children may have a shorter life expectancy than their parents.  This is the first generation where this has occurred, and it is believed that reliance on motorized transport has a significant impact on this.

According to the Master Plan and the Sidewalk Study, Gannett Road is the first priority in what will be a 10 mile loop that promises sustainability and an opportunity for connecting, not only with other parts of Scituate, but with other towns.  They are asking for CPC funds which will make way for State and Federal matching funds.  

Ms. Lydon added that PATH has favorable recommendations from the Recreation Committee, the Conservation Commission, the Department of Public Works, the Council on Aging, the Commission on Disabilities, the Sidewalk Study Group, the Historical Society, the North Scituate Beach Association, the North Scituate Merchants’ Association, the Cohasset Board of Health, and the Sustainable South Shore Coalition.

Mr. Hallin noted that Scituate has been considering something like this since the onset of the CPC and this would be a good opportunity to continue.  He observed that Phase I pretty much consisted of design, and would open up opportunities to pursue grants.  

Mr. Bjorklund added that many people are eager for children to have safe routes to school, and Mr. McKain agreed that it is something that needs to be done.

Mr. Snow observed that the original proposal had been for $1 million but the Hatherly stretch was not included.  This could mean another million, but if this proposal passes, the Town would be in a position to look for grants.  He said there could be the same potential with the Proving Grounds.  MAPC has listed a Hull/Cohasset/Scituate trail as desirable and may get it programmed at their annual meeting.

Mr. Hallin asked if Mr. Fenton planned to talk to Cohasset, and he said it is being done.

Mr. Snow said it might be a good idea to put together a program to do it in pieces.

Mr. Leavitt asked what the $956,000 CPC is asked to provide would cover and was told it would take care of the Gannett Road section.  Minot is also in the loop.

Mr. Leavitt said he agreed with Mr. McKain that CPC should provide the $956,000 even if it was necessary to bond it.

Mr. Limbacher said he did not think we should build half of it; the whole project should be put up front.

Mr. McKain suggested that members look at the application and make a list of what they want to go for, and Mr. Leavitt said the board should think big on this project.

Mr. Hallin asked if this would mean giving up an opportunity to go for grants and Mr. Fenton suggested that they go for the Hatherly section or finish up the Driftway area.  There will still be plenty of opportunity to go for state or federal grants.

Mr. McKain added that there will be a 100% match by the State for whatever the Town votes.

Mr. Bjorklund said he felt it would be a good idea to go for the whole ball of wax but do it in phases.  Mr. Fenton agreed that it would be well to lay out the whole thing.  The Grand Loop should be considered in connection with Driftway.

D.  Arts Association:  Mr. Leavitt said the Arts Association has spoken to the Historical Society regarding submitting a proposal for engineering, etc.  Mr. Leavitt himself feels it is very late to apply.

MOTION by Mr. Hallin, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to not accept this application for the March Town Meeting

E.  Hennessey:  Mr. Limbacher said this is a different piece of property and he believes the owner will make a presentation to the Planning Board.
ADJOURNMENT – 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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